[image: image1.png]UWA STUDENT GUILD
PAILLLLAI  1he University of Western Australia
Gu I I-D M300, 35 Stirling Highway | Crawley, WA 6009
(08) 6488 2295 | hello@guild.uwa.edu.au
EsTABLISHED 1913 facebook.com/UWAStudentGuild | @UWAStudentGuild





[image: image2.png]




CLUB NAME: Unigames
NAME AND POSITION OF NOMINATOR: Taylor Home, President
PHONE NUMBER: 0499 475 685
EMAIL: loralogue@gmail.com
WHAT IS THE BEST CLUB AWARD?

Each year, the Societies Council (SOC) provides an award for the best performing SOC affiliated club. This is to provide recognition for all the hard work and success clubs have enjoyed throughout the year. It also provides clubs an incentive to continue improving year to year and strive to be the best they can. The Best Club Award is presented at the Guild’s Annual Cruickshank-Routley Memorial Ball, with the award being valued at $700.
BEST CLUB CRITERIA

The winner of the Best Club is determined by the SOC Committee. The criteria on which the Best Club Award will be judged are as follows:

· Achievement of club aims and objectives

· Involvement in Guild events (e.g. O-Day, PROSH, PROSH Olympics, Club Carnival, Relay@UWA) and the wider university community (e.g. other clubs, residential colleges, faculties, Guild Volunteering Hub).

· Successful engagement with club members

· Demonstrated responsible event management and planning

· Attendance at SOC meetings

· Other outstanding accomplishments, achievements or involvement (e.g. charity work, volunteering, awards, community involvement).

HOW TO APPLY

To apply for the Best New Club Award, clubs must submit a written application addressing the criteria listed above by 7PM on the 1ST of October. Applications should comply with the following:
· Include a completed Best New Club Award Application Coversheet

· 10 page maximum, excluding (this) coversheet

· Be submitted via email in PDF format to soc@guild.uwa.edu.au or in hardcopy to the SOC pigeon hole 
· May include any photos and publicity material in support of the application
For any queries relating to the Best Club Award, please contact the SOC President at soc@guild.uwa.edu.au.
Unigames: Second Best Club 2016
Taylor Home
Unigames President 2017
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ACHIEVEMENT OF CLUB AIMS AND OBJECTIVES
The primary constitutional objectives of Unigames are to encourage and facilitate engagement with traditional games in all forms within the University and the wider community. Visit our clubroom or the Cameron Hall loft at any time of day*, any day of the week and you are very likely to find people playing boardgames, cardgames, roleplaying games, or wargames. Rumour has it we were even open on Christmas.
*Note: in Nerd Standard Time mornings typically don’t begin until after 10am.
Before we get in too deep, here are some definitions of the things we do in the club:

Roleplaying Games (RPG): Games in which each player controls a character and describes their actions through speech. How well a character performs these actions is often determined by luck based system, typically by rolling dice. RPGs can be played as long-term campaigns in which players meet regularly to play a session, which can be likened to ‘episodes’ in a TV show.
Game Master (GM): The person in charge of an RPG. They describe the environment and act as all other characters and monsters in the game. If this were a computer game they would be the computer.

Oneshot: If sessions in a campaign are TV episodes, a oneshot is a one time TV special. These one off RPGs are great for players or GMs who want to try a new system, or for people who don’t have time for a regular campaign.
Boardgames: Your average household games dialled up to 11. Our vast library of boardgames span from 10 minute party games to 5+ hour strategy nightmares. There is still a copy of Monopoly at the back of a cupboard but I wouldn’t recommend it.
Magic: the Gathering (MTG): The OG collectible trading card game. Think Yu-Gi-Oh but better. Magic can be played in several ways with the most common formats in Unigames being Commander, a casual format in which people use decks they’ve made in advance, and drafts, mini-tournaments in which people buy packs of cards and build decks on the night.
Wargames: Build an army of figurines, cover a table in pieces of terrain, then play out battles. The most commonly played wargame is Warhammer 40,000, a grimdark sci-fi fantasy hybrid.
Live Action Roleplaying (LARP): Instead of talking about what your characters do, we actually go outside (gasp) and pretend do be good at sports. A fancy LARP includes costumes, foam weapons, and modified nerf guns. A not so fancy LARP typically involves a bunch of nerds running around with pool noodle swords, throwing bean bags as spells. 
INVOLVEMENT IN GUILD EVENTS

O-Day and Club Carnivals
I don’t know about you but here at Unigames we love a good stall. This year at O-Day we debuted a brand new, non-shit marquee along with our sexy banner and informative and aesthetically pleasing Fresher Guides to attract brand new members. Of our 320 members (a new record*) 170 signed up on O-Day, nearly 100 for the first time. We also participated in both Club Carnivals. The MVP for second semester’s was without a doubt Louis Slusarczyk, our Treasurer’s 14 week old Golden Retriever who handed out flyers wearing a Unigames t-shirt. What a good boy.

*We assume. The 80s and 90s were a bit of a record keeping black hole for the club.
PROSH
Unigames took part in PROSH with some of our fellow Cameron Hall clubs at the Subiaco train station. Our group’s costume theme was Robots, so in the lead up to the big day we gathered up a whole bunch of cardboard, several cans of silver spray paint, and a buttload of tape to make some top tier carboard robots. 
Relay for Life
We’ve still got another two weeks until the big day(s) but Unigains is pumped! We’ve already held our Roleplay for Life fundraiser (more on that later) and set up the infamous BATTLE TIN, a UniSFAST vs Unigains fundraising pool which is donated via the team which runs the most laps at Relay. Our online fundraising total so far is $1351.24.
Events
Fresher Welcome
To kick off the year we host a big boardgames night in week one to welcome the new members who signed up on O-Day. First time members get free pizza ($5 for returning members), the outgoing President and Fresher Rep give a quick speech to encourage people to run for committee at the upcoming AGM, and our more experienced members come along to meet everyone and help teach games. Like last year, we had around 80 people attend, filling the clubroom, the loft, the hallways, and the stairwell, playing games on every table we could find and, when those ran out, the floor.
Magic: the Gathering Prereleases

Every three months, new sets of Magic: the Gathering are released, and the week before the release, licensed retailers are able to run prerelease tournaments to build excitement for the cards. Through our sponsor, Tactics, we run official prereleases the morning after the big stores at one of the lowest prices in Perth with a very low profit margin to ensure competitors can get plenty of prizes.
Droids and Druids Camp
For our fifth annual camp, 45 Unigames members travelled to Camp Leschenaultia for a long weekend of games, games, games. Luckily we were not dicked over by the federal government calling a double dissolution during our camp this year so we could spend all three days on our packed agenda of boardgames, Magic, RPGs, a droids and druids themed quiz night, a droids and druids themed LARP (of the not so fancy variety), campfire singalongs, and a tournament of the worst card game of all time: Lara Croft Tomb Raider. Never again. 
Overall camp went quite smoothly, only requiring one visit to Coles Mundaring on Sunday morning to restock on food because goddamn these nerds eat a lot of bread. Our drinking restrictions and RSA volunteers ensured no alcohol-fuelled shenanigans went down, the food was not half bad, and we would’ve been without injury if Head Chef Ben hadn’t burned himself on the pot he’d spent 3 days warning everyone about, but it healed way faster than last year when he dropped a flaming marshmallow on his neck. As per tradition, we met up with attendees at Hungry Jacks Mundaring on Monday morning after we’d left for a debrief meeting with minutes taken on napkins with biro.
Roleplay for Life
Once upon a time, in 2015, Unigames were preparing for their first ever Relay for Life when a member by the name of Cam Locke joked that he’d rather roleplay for 24 hours than run for 24 hours, and thus the event was born. Our annual custom Relay for Life fundraiser was $5 to enter, $1 for an in game bonus (such as rerolling dice), and $2 to buy a new character if the first one dies. This year we also streamed one of the games on Twitch for the first time so people unable to attend could also send donations online to affect the game and watch the results, like Gavin’s $25 donation to have the group fight Actual Cannibal Shia Labeouf. At the end of 24 hours we raised over $800, the most we’ve ever raised from this event, half coming from online donations, so I think it’s safe to say we’ll be streaming again next year.
Events – Collaborative
It’s very important to us to have strong relationships with other clubs. We run several regular events with some of our fellow Cameron Hall clubs as we have a lot of membership crossover and all agree we can run bigger, better events as a team.
Cameron Hall Quiz Night

In conjuction with UniSFA, UCC, and Pantomime we run an annual quiz night in the Tav. In May over 100 people gathered to answer trivia questions and bribe* the judges in an attempt to win first pick at the prize tables covered in mountains of nerdy loot from the clubs’ sponsors. For the first time ever all teams correctly answered the question “ What was Sir Donald Bradman’s batting average?” and we debuted the round “Things you should really know by now” featuring such questions as “Which clubs are running this quiz night” and “Do you know your HECS debt?” No. No you do not.
* Nevin offered 100 guild bucks if his table won but I hear the exchange rate isn’t very good.
Cameron Hall Charity Vigil

During the first study break in semester 2, Unigames, UniSFA, UCC, and Pantomime (surprise) open their club rooms and the loft all night to run various fundraising activities to raise money for charity. This year we raised over $1000 for Youth Futures, a Perth based charity supporting young people experiencing homelessness. Attendees enjoyed theatre sports, tabletop games, computer games, screenings, and UWAnime accidentally got involved with karaoke after their President rocked up halfway through the event. Events like these truly demonstrate the incredible sense of community Cameron Hall fosters, with each club contributing all the money from their food and drink sales over the course of the event as well as their time and energy to run the event. Nothing is more telling of our members’ dedication than the clean up effort the following morning, given that most of the organisers have been awake for about 24 hours at this point.
Cameron Hall Uncharity Vigil
It’s Charity Vigil but without the charity. This event was created a few years ago to help Unigames during a period of financial hardship and has since been run every February as more of a get-hype-for-the-new-year event. After a significant theft last year and the brilliant news we would be moving to a bigger club room, Unigames decided to integrate some fundraising in their events for the purpose of being able to afford some non-garbage furniture. Every dollar spent in the club was worth one vote towards deciding which colour our dragon logo would be on the membership sticker this year, and daring committee to do dumb stuff such as rearranging all the books in the library to be alphabetical by subtitle and our resident Magic Judge eating a Magic card. The logo now looks like Hello Kitty and I have hot pink hair to match.
Cameron Hall LARP
Starting last year, Unigames, UniSFA, UCC, and the Pantomime Society (you don’t say) run a LARP twice annually. We use a system called Shadowrun which is a sci-fi fantasy hybrid – think bladerunner but with elves… or nerds dressed as elves. This is a major event during which people have a full day of immersive fun completing assignments such as fighting “gangs” (see: event organisers) to earn points and bonuses. To ensure the event runs smoothly we start the day with safety training and have first aid officers, and plenty of food and water just in case all the water on campus is shut off during summer. Good times. 

Collaborative Boardgames Events

As an activity based club we’re in a great position to collaborate with a wide variety of clubs either by providing boardgames for their event or to run a boardgames event together. So far this year we’ve held events with Chess Club, League of Legends Club, Access Collective, LGBT+ Women’s Collective, and have provided games for Resident Advisors to run events at colleges. We also have events coming up in the next few weeks with Maths Union, Programming Competition Society, and Pride Department. These events are a great opportunity for us to forge relationships between clubs and members, and provide a fun, social event to a wider range of people.
Successful Engagement with Club Members

The Clubroom
Unigames is incredibly fortunate to have a club room which allows us to engage with our members very easily on a daily basis. We have a subgroup of club members titled Gatekeepers, a group of 20 or so people, including committee, who are responsible for opening the clubroom, taking transactions for snacks and drinks, signing up members, and overseeing the wellbeing of members within the clubroom. This system allows us to have our room open as much as possible so people can come by whenever to play a game, have a chat, borrow from our library, or speak to someone about any queries or concerns. It also means there is always someone available to introduce themselves and the club, and to make sure anyone new to the club feels welcome.

Fresher Campaigns
“If you do not have friends, friends will be provided for you.” – Lyndon “Frames” White, Unigames Life Member. Roleplaying games can be quite intimidating and campaigns require a group of people committed to meeting regularly, so to help out our freshers, we do the set up for them. In week one we open sign ups for any first time member of the club, taking their availability, genre interests, and roleplaying experience, as well as applications for game masters. This provides somewhat of a mentor system within the club in which five or so freshers meet up weekly with several peers and a returning club member who can help them engage socially as well as teaching them how to roleplay.

Regular Events

Not everyone feels comfortable walking into Cameron Hall and yelling “GAMES?!” into every room until they have enough players, so we run regular events to cover each of our main interest groups.
Boardgames nights are run every fortnight or so as a low barrier social event. Often we select some sort of arbitrary theme such as “Bad Weather” or “The Outdoors” for the games, but as these are primarily held just upstairs from the clubroom attendees are always welcome to pick out their favourite game from the library to play.

Oneshots typically run on alternating weeks to boardgames nights. For these events we organise some experienced GMs to run games and start out running through rules and making characters. As enough people are ready to start games, groups of 3-6 people will set up with their GM to play out a self-contained story. We rotate through a range of systems, from the internationally popular Dungeons and Dragons to more niche games like Microscope.
Magic: the Gathering sees play in weekly drafts run by the club, however we are currently experimenting with a Sealed League format which runs over the course of a few weeks while keeping a weekly time for people to come in and play their games. Either way we doubt the Magic community will be going anywhere any time soon. We have a Facebook subgroup just for Magic which sees people trading cards and organising games to play daily.
Wargames have seen a revival in Unigames over the last two years. We’re still experimenting with the best format as even a 1v1 wargame will take up the entirety of an enormous table so large events are difficult to hold logistically. Our current system has been setting up either round robin tournaments or long term campaigns, organising which match ups are occurring in a given week and providing any assistance to players contacting each other so they can organise a convenient time to play each other.
RESPONSIBLE EVENT MANAGEMENT AND PLANNING

Unigames are very lucky to have had a long run of very good handovers and record keeping. We have a digital archive attached to our website so all the work we put into our events can be used again by subsequent committees.

Given how many events we run it’s very important for us to have a good system in place for new committee members to learn event management skills, and to be proficient in delegating jobs and being delegated to. As our club has natural subsections in the different types of gaming, we assign each of our regular events to a committee member, typically an OCM, who is responsible for the paperwork, marketing, organisation, and running of each of those weekly/fortnightly events. Between boardgames, oneshots, Magic, wargames, and fresher campaigns, our committee gains a lot of experience in minor, low risk events, which builds the skills necessary to run much larger events.
As a club that runs an annual camp, we encourage everyone to take leadership training as early on as possible, and for as many people as possible to be qualified in first aid, responsible service of alcohol, and food safety. At the camp we spread out the jobs as much as possible. Our two event managers do not drink for the entirety of the event and each committee member has one to two sober days out of the three so they can be on duty as a first aid officer or RSA. In our experience, this rotating roster means nobody feels they’re missing out on a good time and all the jobs feel much easier. We have strict drinking restrictions in place for all attendees to ensure a safe and fun event for everyone. Alcohol must be surrendered upon arrival and is labelled and stored away until drinking hours, 6pm-12am, at which time it is served by RSAs one standard drink (or serve in the case of bottles and cans) at a time. Sorry kids, no shots allowed.
So we have money to spend on long term assets like expanding our library, we tightly budget all our events. We try our best to price our events reasonably and set realistic goals for profits so we can plan for the year ahead. We utilise early bird sales or group deals for our larger events to encourage purchases and have targeted marketing strategies for our events to match our target audience.
Given our many large interclub events with UCC, UniSFA, and the Pantomime Society, Unigames wrote up a regulations document for interclub event subcommittees. These regulations are put into place for each event so they can be tailored when necessary, and outlines the duties of the subcommittee and its members, financial powers, and avenues for conflict resolution. These have provided a lot more clarity in where responsibilities lie, in turn increasing our effectiveness working as a team.
ATTENDANCE AT SOC MEETINGS

I honestly couldn’t tell you when we last missed a SOC meeting. It’s been at least three years. We encourage our representative(s) to be active in the meetings by always asking questions of clarification if they need to and engaging in anything interactive. We also have a perfect attendance record with the SOC’s subsidiary Tenancy Committee having not missed a meeting or busy bee in years.
OTHER ACHIEVEMENTS

Sponsorship
Unigames has a long-standing relationship with Tactics, an independent tabletop gaming store located in London Court in the city. They are incredibly generous, providing a 10% discount to all our members, a 15% discount for all purchases by the club, prizes for our quiz night and charity raffles, and partnering with us so we can run Magic: the Gathering prereleases. We advertise Tactics in our clubroom and our O-Day and Club Carnival marketing materials, and they’re always the club’s first preference for purchasing new library materials.
Swancon

Swancon is WA’s annual speculative fiction convention celebrating the genre in books, TV, and pop-culture, and is the longest continuously running SF convention in Australia. The convention hosts a large games room, for which Unigames provides both games and volunteers to teach them. This event is a great opportunity for us to network in the wider community, and often sees us run into past Unigames members, some of whom even remember the founding of the club 34 years ago.
Future Students Amazing Race

In June the University held an amazing race style event for Year 11 students visiting from Mindarie Senior College. We hosted a boardgames stop in Cameron Hall, taking groups of 20 or so students and with volunteers helping teach them to play some of our quick 10-15 minute games until it was time for them to move onto their next activity and we welcomed another group. Hopefully we’ll see them again in 2019.
New Room, Who Dis?
This year has been an incredibly exciting year for us as tenants. Through Tenancy’s full reallocation of clubrooms over the summer break, Unigames was allocated a new room, moving us from room 183, the smallest tenant space, to room 184, a room almost twice as large located just down the hall. There were quite a few hurdles what with the outgoing club appealing, mould riddled carpet, and incredibly suspicious floorboards, but we were finally able to move in on September 7th. 
We’re still in the process of furnishing the new space but it’s already allowed us to expand our shelving capacity and get a bigger table which can actually fit the whole committee at a meeting. We have a much larger whiteboard, separate fridge and freezer, and coffee table which just need to be moved into place, and we’re planning to purchase a couch and a new and improved air conditioning unit. This will allow us to accommodate more than one activity at a time, improving the club’s ability to cater to its members.


